DR GRAEME ALEXANDER

CLAREMONT VILLAGE MEDICAL CENTRE

PO BOX 200 CLAREMONT 7011 

19th  May 2003

Senator Jan McLucas

Chairperson

Senate Select Committee

Parliament House

CANBERRA  2650

Dear Senator McLucas

I am writing to you, in an effort to bring to your attention the crisis in General Practice and therefore primary heath care 

I have been in General Practice for approximately 18 years.  I spent the first 8 years as a practice principal in a rural general practice.  I now work as a practice principal in a suburban general practice.  My wife Lucy, is one of the other two practice principals.  There are eight doctors in our practice and we add up to approximately five full time doctors.  I have been an examiner of the Royal Australian College of General Practitioner for 17 years.  I have been active in teaching of medical students, GP registrars and doctors.  I have never been politically active.  I have always tried to be the best GP I can.  This means I do not practice “6 minute medicine”, but see 4 – 5 patients per hour.

During the past 18 years I have witnessed governments destroy general practice.  The profession is in absolute CRISIS.  I firmly believe that the time frame  to salvage it is measured in months not years.  I, like the rest of my  colleagues, have been waiting for it to be rescued.  I realised some weeks ago that this was not going to happen.  Lucy and I discussed closing our practice.  We decided instead of doing this we would try for 3 months to see if we could bring the plight of general practice to the attention of our decision makers.  This decision was made prior to the federal budget and the Labour party reply.

Our practice is made up of approximately 30% paying patients and 70% health care card holders and pensioners. The number of health card holders increases at an alarming rate.  We reluctantly made the decision to stop bulk billing health card holders and pensioners about 15 months ago.  This decision was forced on us, from a purely financial point of view, it was financially impossible to provide quality service to our patients.  A GP visit to a surgery that practices quality medicine at the rate we see patients costs between $45 - $50.  This is not an artificial figure it is a fact.  The government contributes about half towards this.  We ask our pensioners and card holding patients to contribute $7 towards the shortfall.  If we stay in practice the government must contribute considerably more or this figure will need to rise rapidly.  The alternative is to practice “6 minute medicine” and bulk bill, this is not an option for any of the doctors in our practice.  The government seems unable to see that pressuring doctors to see patients faster is costing the country billions.  Simply referring one patient to a specialist per session, to increase turnover, costs the government more than the amount they are underpaying GPS’s.  When patients have to pay increasing amounts towards their consultations there is a risk that they fail to return for follow up, or present late in their illness.  This means late diagnosis of disease resulting in expensive hospital admissions.  Hospital outpatients and bulk billing centres are not the best places to deal with patients with chronic diseases and elderly patients.   These disadvantaged groups are best cared for by general practitioners who are cost effective, intelligent and resourceful.

 We are told everyday by patients that they attend bulkbilling clinics for prescriptions etc, but come to us when they are sick.

Discussions about rebates should never involve the CPI.  The CPI bears no relation to the rising costs of general practice.

GP morale is at its lowest ever.  Of more than 50 graduates from the University of Tasmania this year only 3 are opting for general practice.  These will certainly be part-time and will make up little more than one doctor. In Tasmania there is a large group of ageing GP’s who will most likely retire soon.  With fewer new GP’s being trained, the workload for the remaining doctors will become unbearable resulting in early retirement.  Perhaps the doctors most effected by this will be practice principals.  Who would take on the responsibility of running a general practice?  Making up the numbers with overseas trained doctors is not the answer.  Replacing doctors with nurses is not the answer, as there will not be enough GP’s with free time to supervise them.  Making general practice a more attractive and valued profession is the answer.  We are losing doctors in our practice to the UK. They pay huge salaries plus super, holiday pay, long service, maternity leave, child care, car allowance etc.  If not for family reasons we would be going as well.

Both packages offered by Liberal and Labour are appalling.  They will do nothing to stop the slide in bulk billing rates.  They will do nothing to stop the falling morale and numbers of GP’s.

The funding of general practice must be increased significantly and urgently.  The fragmentation of payments should be stopped immediately ie.  Incentives, PIP.  Other suggestions may include greatly increased rebates for a limited number of consultations per day to prevent overservicing.  Better control of overservicing.  Lump sum payments to GP’s in rural areas.

Please take this letter as it is intended, a genuine attempt to highlight the disastrous position of general practice.  It needs urgent attention.  I would appreciate the opportunity to speak to anyone involved in the decision making of financing health care.

What we need is politicians who are able to stand up and say it is my responsibility to do something about this!  We can no longer sit back and blame faceless bureaucrats for the state of general practice.

Yours sincerely

Dr Graeme Alexander.

